


From: Derek and Sally van Tienen,  

 

 

 

 

Dear David Clarke, 

 

Regulation 16 Consultation 

Comments for the Independent Examiner. 

 

Denstone Neighbourhood Plan (2023-2033) 

FOIA Request 6 October 2023 

 

Schedule 1 to the Neighbourhood Planning (General) Regulations 2012 (as amended), require 

that decisions taken by the Qualifying Body must be clear and unambiguous. For example, 

the basic conditions of Regulation 14 (by Denstone Parish Council), the Qualifying Body 

(QB), in regard to 24 dwellings at Vinewood Farm, have not been met. Namely, that they, the 

QB - have not at any time explained or justified how they made the decision to support the 

development of 24 dwellings at Vinewood Farm. An FOIA Request was, therefore made on 6 

October 2023. 

 

We are today sending you this email, also in hard copy, together with supporting documents 

by post. These documents include: - 

 

1. The original FOIA Request, 6 October 2023 (13.19pm). 

2. Denstone Parish Council's response 6 October 2023 (5.28pm). 

3. My response to Denstone Parish Council (QB) 11 October 2023. 

4. Denstone Parish Council's response to perform an internal review 18 October 2023 

(11.04am). 

5. My response to Denstone Parish Council (QB), 18 October 2023 (12.02pm). 

6. Denstone Parish Council's result of their internal review, 31 October 2023. 

 

 

 

 At no time, in respect of 24 dwellings, have the formal functions of 

the parish council been transparent to the wider public. 

 

As there are no minutes or records available in the public domain, this illustrates a significant 

and concerning approach.  

 

 

 

This is evident in the inappropriate designation of the settlement boundary and by adopting 

Vinewood Farm - a site which is not sustainable, whilst rejecting more appropriate and 

sustainable sites. A settlement boundary, which was drawn up by council members, with its 

steering group, the Neighbourhood Plan Monitoring Group (  and 

unknown associates. 

 

Once more there has been - No consultation. No explanation. No justification. 

 



Yours sincerely, 
Derek and Sally van Tienen 

 























Dear David Clarke 

 

Denstone Neighbourhood Plan (2023-2033). 

Regulation 16 Comments for The Independent Examiner. 

 

We believe that this Neighbourhood Plan (2023-2033) should not go forward to Referendum. 

Our comments are based on the facts that illustrate how the legal requirements and planning 

law have been incorrectly applied by the QB, Denstone Parish Council and its Steering 

Group. 

 

The question for us is does the Plan and policies within it contribute to improvements in the 

environment, housing, social and transport conditions in the Village. It does not appear that 

this is the case with the Plan. Evidence is that at the centre of this Neighbourhood Plan - there 

is a large scale (for the size of Denstone Village) housing development which is supported by 

the QB, but there is no evidence of its sustainability and no justification to the 

Neighbourhood for its support from the QB. There has not been any discussion by the QB at 

public meetings as to why in 2016 there were 4 dwellings mooted, yet in the 2023 NP, there 

are 24 dwellings. 

 

Moreover, the following points taken from the Denstone NP (2023-2033), submission version 

(VF), September 2023 - should be taken into consideration as they are at variance with the 

reasons for Neighbourhood Plans. 

 

1. Consultation with Landowners. 

There has been no consultation with landowners. An FOIA Request (September 2023) 

revealed that Denstone Parish Council (QB) hold no records either created, processed or held 

with reference to meetings and discussions with the Landowner at Vinewood Farm for 24 

dwellings. 

 

2. The Consultation Document (March 2016) of the now made NP refers to Vinewood Farm:- 

' 6.4 Consideration has also been given to the interest by that Landowner in building a single 

house to the north of the existing farmhouse. This is not a suitable site for 3 or more 

dwellings - this would mean that only 4 dwellings would be required on the south site and 

this may help to reduce their impact. 

 

Furthermore, in 2016, The Independent Examiner, Anne Skippers in her Report stated that - 

'In addition the representation from ESBC also expresses concern about Vinewood Farm and 

there is nothing in the assessment to allay these concerns.' 

 

Anne Skippers also states - 'However, the site assessment is lacking in so many ways, that I 

am not convinced it can be relied on. It does not offer appropriate evidence to support the 

choices made or to convince me of the sites deliverability. 

 

This methodology, has been brought to attention in the 2023 Plan. There are no choices. 

There is no evidence as to the site at Vinewood Farm, being either appropriate or sustainable 

and clearly, through the lack of transparency, defeats the aims and objectives of a  

Neighbourhood Plan. 

 



To the south of Vinewood Farm lies the historic green space, Oliver's Green. If 24 dwellings 

were developed at Vinewood Farm, it would be an important heritage and environmental 

asset decimated. 

 

We also have concerns about the effect this development would have on a working farm, Elm 

Farm, this would be detrimental given the scale of the development and the topography of the 

land. 

 

It is important to note that Agriculture plays little part in this Neighbourhood Plan. However, 

agriculture is vitally important to the economy and the landscape of the Denstone 

Neighbourhood Area. There are a minimum of 7 working farms in the Neighbourhood Area. 

They are all significant enterprises and the area is a fine example of mixed farming at its most 

effective. The NP gives them as much attention as the local hairdresser and a sole proprietor 

beauty salon. This puts into focus the interests and concerns of the QB. It is interesting, that 

one of these farms, at Prestwood is part of the national concern Daylesford Organics. 

 

In short, this Neighbourhood Plan does not fulfil its requirements and yet it would be easy to 

provide a more positive approach to sustainable development in Denstone. Offering a choice 

of development with alternative sites which are available and nearer to the real settlement 

area would surely enhance the village and not detract from it. SHLAA (42) Shackle Yard and 

Lady Meadow and SHLAA (65) The Croft should have been considered for their obvious 

advantages rather than placing 24 dwellings in an unsustainable location. 

 

Yours sincerely, 

Derek and Sally van Tienen 

  



From Derek and Sally van Tienen,  

 

 

Dear David Clarke, 

Regulation 16 

Comments to The Independent Examiner 

The Settlement Boundary, Denstone Village - as defined in 2016/2023, by the Qualifying 

Body (QB), Denstone P.C and its Steering Group. 

 

Denstone Parish Council (QB), are relying on a settlement boundary which is created by 

them for their own objectives and without consultation with Landowners. The basic 

conditions of a Neighbourhood Plan require the methodology to be applied consistently. The 

QB has given no consideration as to how the adverse affects  may be 

prevented, reduced or mitigated. 

 

Evidence for the expansion of Vinewood Farm from 4 to 24 dwellings has not been collected 

in a transparent and fair way. Evidence must be openly analysed and decisions relating to this 

analysis have never been recorded in the minutes or in the public meetings of Denstone 

Parish Council. Therefore, to adopt this NP (2023-2033), with the QB's reliance on a flawed 

settlement boundary – selected initially in 2016 by the then QB,  and  

, has been ratified by the present QB (including  This has 

enabled a rejection of sustainable developments in favour of a site which is unsustainable. 

The Croft, for example has been ignored and rejected by the QB because it is not in the 

settlement boundary as decided by themselves. 

 

The QB in the 2023-2033 Neighbourhood Plan, rely upon Vinewood Farm (SHLAA 95), 

being adopted at an ESBC meeting in 2021, as appropriate for development. This meeting 

was attended by Ward Cllr's  

). Without open and logical analysis 

Vinewood Farm was adopted as deliverable, suitable and developable within a year, and yet 

they describe physical problems on site. It is also asserted that residential development would 

not have an impact on the surrounding area. Clearly, this is incorrect since there would be an 

impact on at least 10 dwellings on Narrow Lane and a significant traffic increase which 

would necessarily have an impact on the western side of the village. It would also have a 

detrimental effect on the heritage asset Oliver's Green. Development would despoil village 

views and has a difficult, well-nigh impossible access. 

 

Notably, at the same meeting The Croft (SHLAA 65) was rejected, simply because it had not 

been selected to take a place within the settlement boundary. It appears that the QB and Ward 

Cllrs  have taken a prejudicial view which is hard to comprehend. 

 

However, since 2019 the Denstone Parish Council and its Steering Group have waged a 

determined campaign against development at The Croft,  

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

In conclusion, we request that there is a review by an appropriate body to encourage genuine 

and sustainable developments which enhances and protects the environment whilst being at 

the core of the Village. 

 

Yours sincerely 

Derek and Sally van Tienen 

  



Dear David Clarke 

 

Regulation 16. Comments to The Independent Examiner 

Re: Consultation Process. 

Denstone Neighbourhood Plan (2023-2033) 

 

Consultation in 2023, not only with parishioners but also with landowners, has consistently 

lacked transparency. This is especially notable during the process of developing this NP. 

However, we believe this failure of the plan can be traced back to the consultation process in 

2016 in respect of the (made) 2017 NP. For example,  a member of the 

Steering Group 2016, on the only occasion, there was 'consultation' on development at The 

Croft (within the settlement boundary) would be only for 100 per cent social housing. We 

therefore, declined to be in the settlement boundary.  

 

The Denstone Neighbourhood Development, Consultation Statement, September 2023 

 

" 2.2 What was done ? 

There were a number of community engagement events that happened with the initial 

engagement in February 2023 whereby there were some drop-in sessions that were held in the 

Village Hall. These events gave attendees the opportunity to read all the draft plans." This 

means that the plans were already drawn-up without consultation with most members of the 

Parish or landowners. Individual pages of the plan were laid out on 4/5 tables, with no 

opportunity to take copies away for detailed examination. 

 

In conclusion, this significant failure of consultation has resulted in the residents of Narrow 

Lane (backing onto the proposed Vinewood Farm development) being completely left in the 

dark until the letter from David Clarke was received, clarifying the situation.  

 

 

 

 

Yours sincerely 

Derek and Sally van Tienen 




